SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
19th April, 2006

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
5.16 p.m.
PRESENT:
The Mayor (Councillor James Hunt) - in the Chair

Councillors Ainsworth, Antrobus, Broughton, E. Burgoyne, V. Burgoyne, Clague, Compton, Connor, Cooke, Cullen, Dawson, Devine, Dobbs, K. Garrido, R. Garrido, Gray, Heywood, Hinds, Howard, Hudson, Hulmes, Humphreys, Kean, King, Lancaster, B. Lea, M. Lea, Lewis, Lindley, Loveday, Macdonald, Mann, McIntyre, Merry, Miller, Mullen, J. Murphy, Owen, Pennington, Perkins, Pooley, Potter, Powell, Sheehy, Smyth, Warmisham, Warner and Wilson


Mr. J. Wheelton - Co-opted Member - was also in attendance

132.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Harold, Jolley, Jones, Lightup, Morris, B.P. Murphy, Jane Murphy, Salmon and Witkowski.

133.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

The following declarations of interest were made by the Councillors indicated:-

	Councillors
	Item
	Nature of Interest

	E. Burgoyne, Clague, Lindley and Mullen
	(9) Urgent Decision - Housing Investment Strategy - Stock Condition Survey
	Members of the New Prospect Housing Limited Parent Board

	Antrobus, Broughton, V. Burgoyne, Dawson, K. Garrido, R. Garrido, Heywood, Howard, Hulmes, Kean, McIntyre, Macdonald, Miller, Morris, Mullen, Pooley and Wilson and Mr. J. Wheelton Co-opted Member
	12. Proposal for Large Casino
	Members of the Licensing Regulatory Panel and or the Planning and Transportation Regulatory Panel


134.
MAYOR’S CITIZENS AWARD
The Mayor reported that the recipient of this month’s Mayor’s Citizens Award was Canon Houlihan.

Councillor J. Murphy in nominating Canon Houlihan paid tribute to the many years work that had been carried out on behalf of all faith groups in the Lower Kersal community.

Mrs. Anne-Marie Pickup, Chair of the NDC Partnership seconded the nomination paying tribute to Canon Houlihan for all his work as an active member of the community.

The Mayor (Councillor James Hunt) and Councillors Karen Garrido, Hulmes, King, Merry, Owen and Warmisham supported the tributes.

Canon Houlihan indicated that he was honoured and delighted to receive the award and expressed his sincere thanks to the Mayor, Members and Mrs. Anne-Marie Pickup for their tributes.

135.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME
Miss S. Dolphin asked a question regarding Town and Country Planning Act 1990 - Section 106.

Mr. and Mrs. Clinton and Mr. and Mrs. Carr asked questions regarding the Closure of Several Primary Schools.

(Details of the question asked and the reply given are contained in Appendix A, B and C to these minutes).

136.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
The minutes of the meeting held on 15th March, 2006, were signed by the Mayor as a correct record.

137.
STATEMENT BY COUNCILLOR KAREN GARRIDO
Councillor Garrido informed the Council that Councillor Perkins had joined the Conservative Group.

138.
PETITIONS/COMMUNICATIONS

RESOLVED:
THAT the following petitions submitted by the Members stated, be referred to the Directorates indicated.

	Councillor
	Subject and Petition
	Directorate

	Warmisham
	From residents of Holm Court, Salford, expressing concerns at the standard of security in the block of flats
	Housing and Planning and New Prospect Housing Limited



	Cullen
	From residents of Temple Drive, Swinton, regarding planning application 06/52456/FUL
	Housing and Planning



	Lancaster
	From residents of the Agecroft area, expressing concern about the uncleanliness of the area caused by unauthorised travellers in the vicinity
	Environment/Customer and Support Services


139.
COMPREHENSIVE PERFORMANCE ASSESSMENT (CPA)
Councillor Merry submitted to Council the Audit Commission Corporate Assessment Report as issued in April, 2006.

He stated that the Council had received an improved performance 3* rating, indicating that this rating was a commitment by the Council to improve the quality of services for its citizens.

Councillors Karen Garrido and Owen welcomed the report and Councillor Karen Garrido commented that she would wish to attend a more detailed presentation of the report with the Chief Executive and Directors. The two Councillors raised various issues on the content of the report.  A lengthy debate then ensued.

The Mayor, thanked all the staff of the Council for achieving the levels of improved performance indicated in the report.

 
RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted.

140.
URGENT DECISION HOUSING INVESTMENT STRATEGY -


STOCK CONDITION SURVEY

RESOLVED:
THAT the report of the Lead Member for Housing, indicated that Councillor Merry (Leader of the Council) had agreed that Decision Notice 5855 (Stock Condition Survey Report) be treated as a matter of urgency, and as such, the decision was not required to be subject to call-in to enable the Council to meet the deadline of the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister.  Failure to do so would place bids for funding in relation to this matter at significant risk.

141.
STATUTORY PROCESS TO CLOSE SEVERAL PRIMARY SCHOOLS
Considered a report of the Lead Member for Children’s Services which had been submitted to Council by Cabinet as the matter had been subject to the call-in procedure.

The report informed the Council on the proposals to go to public consultation to remove surplus places and provide a new school in the Weaste/Seedley/Langworthy Primary School review area.  

In submitting the matter to Council Councillor Warmisham referred to the exercise that had been undertaken to provide alternative proposals to solve the problems of surplus places in primary schools.  He also gave details of all other possible sites that have been taken into consideration in order to achieve an outcome which could then be put out to public consultation.

Councillor Ainsworth raised a question regarding the revised pupil numbers taking into account the new housing development and the impact on Lark Hill Primary School.

In response Councillor Warmisham reported that Lark Hill Primary School would be able to meet any increase in capacity.


Members commented on an alternative proposal to build two schools in the area.

In response Councillor Warmisham stated that for two schools to be considered as an option, additional funding would need to be found.

Councillor Karen Garrido proposed and Councillor Macdonald seconded a motion that, the matter be referred back to Cabinet for further consideration taking into account the views that had been put forward at the meeting.

The Mayor put the motion to the meeting, where upon a show of hands he declared it not carried.

Councillor Warmisham responded by stating that there would be a robust public consultation in respect of this proposal.


RESOLVED:
THAT the decision of Cabinet to commence the statutory processes in relation to the closing of several primary schools and the erection of a new school on the current Seedley Primary School site be approved.

142.
BBC RELOCATION

Councillor Merry reported to Council on the current status regarding the relocation of the BBC, relating to (a) the potential site allocated should the relocation be in Salford, and (b) the impact such a relocation would have on economic development, investment and media development opportunities for residents and school children in the City.


Councillor Karen Garrido supported the relocation to the City and commented on action the Conservative Group was undertaking in supporting the relocation to Salford.


Councillor Owen also expressed his group’s support for the project.


The Chief Executive reported that the decision on the relocation was to be made on 15th June, 2006.


RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted.

143.
PROPOSAL FOR A LARGE CASINO

Councillor Merry presented a report of the Strategic Director of Housing and Planning regarding the submission for a proposal for a large casino to the Casino Advisory Panel.


The report stated that the submission of the scheme was to support the Red City Developments proposal at Barton and for this element of the development to be successful it had been necessary to submit the proposal for a large casino to the Casino Advisory Panel by 31st March, 2006.


Furthermore, the report indicated, the importance of meeting the deadline as  the Secretary of State for Culture Media and Sport had indicated that only eight large casinos would be supported.  It was imperative that the City submission was considered at this time. 


RESOLVED:
THAT the proposal for a large casino be endorsed.

144.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS ON THE DISCHARGE OF THE FUNCTIONS OF OTHER AUTHORITIES AND BODIES

(a)
Greater Manchester Passenger Transport Authority

Councillor Lindley raised a question regarding information relating to the installation of CCTV at Walkden Station.


In response Councillor Warner reported that there was currently a tour of the stations being undertaken, but he was unaware of any specific plan to put CCTV at Walkden Station.

145.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Leader of the Council

Councillor Robin Garrido asked a question regarding the content of an election leaflet in the Walkden South Ward.


Councillor Lindley asked did the Leader think that political parties claiming the success of Community Committee decisions undermined the neighbourhood model.


In response Councillor Merry indicated that he was not in a position to comment on the election leaflet as it was not his electoral ward.


With regard to Councillor Lindley, Councillor Merry stated that the development of Community Committees and neighbourhood model was a policy of the ruling group and it was only through the development of that policy, more decisions were being devolved to the community level. 


The Leaders of all political groups commented by expressing their thanks to all Councillors who were not standing in the forthcoming local elections.


(During consideration of this item the Council resolved to continue its meeting beyond 5 pm in accordance with section 2.10 of part 4 of the Council constitution).


(b)
Deputy Leader of the Council

Councillor Lancaster reported that the Electoral Matters Working Party had accepted all the outcomes of the Parliamentary Boundary Review.  Further representation had been made to the Boundary Commission that the constituencies be named Worsley and Eccles South and Salford and Eccles North respectively.


(c)
Lead Member for Housing and Planning

Councillor Ainsworth raised a question regarding the development of planning policy for children’s homes.


Councillor Antrobus stated he would provide a written reply.


(d)
Lead Member for Children’s Services

Councillor Pooley raised a question asking if a full investigation had been carried out on the breakdown of proposals to increase the capacity of Lark Hill Primary School.  (See Minute 141 above).


Councillor Warmisham responded that this had been done and the detail was part of the report submitted to Council that would now be issued for public consultation.


Councillor Lindley thanked Councillor Warmisham for his recent invitation to a Lead Member meeting and paid tribute to the recent success of Harrop Fold High School.


Councillor Warmisham stated that he felt the meeting had been very useful and stated to Council that he was willing to invite any Members who wished to attend.


He also stated that the recent success of Harrop Fold was due to the excellent contributions made by all involved. 


(e)
Lead Member for Culture and Sport

Councillor Perkins asked if there were any plans to exhibit the Artwork of the City’s children in care within the City’s art galleries.


Councillor Warner indicated that this was the case and this had been a successful exhibition for a number of years.  In addition he commented upon a recent presentation he had attended where art and cultural activities had been very successful in working with hard to reach groups and vulnerable groups of people.


Councillor Cullen expressed his appreciation to the Arts Team following the successful  promotion of the Bolshoi Ballet in the City.


Councillor Warmisham indicated that he would pass the message on to the staff involved.

145.
INFORMATION ITEMS

The following items had been circulated with the agenda for the Council meeting for information:-


(a)
List of Lead Member Decisions.


(b)
Minutes of Cabinet.


(c)
Minutes of Regulatory Panels.


(d)
Forward Plan.


(e)
Minutes of Community Committees.


(f)
Scrutiny Committee Action Sheets.

APPENDIX A

Councillor Antrobus gave a summary of how Section 106 funding works and provided the undermentioned list for Miss Dolphin.

He also stated that he would provide a written response regarding further detail for the Monton area.

	ID
	Status
	Date Signed
	Developer
	Location
	Ward
	Community Committee
	Details
	Lead Officer
	Total Payable
	Payment Due (1)
	Date Received (1)
	Payment Due (2)
	Date Received (2)
	Payment Due (3)
	Date Received (3)
	Payment Due (4)
	Date Received (4)

	132
	Agreement Signed
	24-Nov-05
	Fairclough Homes Limited
	Land at Clifton Road, Monton, Eccles
	EC
	Eccles
	For the purposes of off-site facilities to enable improvements to existing open space and recreation space improvements in the local area including if appropriate Monton walkway or Shackleton St playground
	AR
	£57,047.00
	£14,262.00
	
	£14,262.00
	
	£14,262.00
	
	£14,261.00
	

	131
	Commenced on site
	5-Oct-05
	Miller (Eccles) Limited and Clydesdale Bank
	Site of former Greenwood School, Stafford Road, Eccles
	EC
	Eccles
	For the purpose of off-site childrens playspace including integration of remaining school playing fields into adjacent Three Sisters SBI
	AR
	£126,791.00
	£31,697.15
	25-Oct-05
	£31,697.95
	
	£31,697.95
	
	£31,697.95
	

	128
	Commenced on site
	20-Oct-05
	Rowland Homes Limited
	Land at Valley Works, Monton Road, Eccles
	EC
	Eccles
	For the pruposes of open space and childrens play space
	AR
	£130,686.00
	£32,672.00
	8-Nov-05
	£32,672.00
	
	£32,671.00
	
	£32,671.00
	

	101
	Commenced on site
	5-Nov-04
	Healey Construction
	Land at junction of Chadwick Road and Monton Lane, Eccles
	EC
	Eccles
	For the purpose of playspace and informal open space
	AR
	£91,955.00
	£22,988.75
	30-Sep-04
	£45,977.50
	
	£22,988.75
	
	
	

	119
	Agreement Signed
	9-May-05
	Fairclough Homes Limited
	Land at Clifton Road, Eccles
	EC
	Eccles
	For the purposes of open space
	AR
	£124,277.00
	£31,069.25
	
	£31,069.25
	
	£31,069.25
	
	£31,069.25
	

	118
	Agreement Signed
	31-Mar-05
	BFD Property Developments Limited
	Land adj to Church Street, formerly The Crown Theatre, Eccles
	EC
	Eccles
	For the purposes of provision of open space
	Ar
	£52,289.00
	£26,144.50
	
	£26,144.50
	
	£0.00
	
	£0.00
	

	116
	Agreement Signed
	30-Mar-05
	Hurst Limited and  Rotton Row Securities Limited
	Land at 11-15 Sandwich Road, Eccles
	EC
	Eccles
	For the purposes of open space and childrens play space
	AR
	£47,055.00
	£11,763.75
	
	£11,763.75
	
	£11,763.75
	
	£11,763.75
	


APPENDIX B


QUESTION FROM MR. AND MRS. CLINTON, 52 DERBY ROAD


Would the Council be willing to look at other possible sites in the area suitable to accommodate the proposed new primary school and nursery, or even the alternatives of:


A.
Utilising the Liverpool Street site as existing, combining a lesser number of schools, and


B.
Identifying and developing a geographically convenient site for the remaining schools, thus eliminating the need to enlarge Seedley School and compulsorily clear the affected properties and land.  This could also give more flexibility and choice to all concerned.


If not, why not?


RESPONSE TO MR. AND MRS. CLINTON

The Council have looked at all other potential sites and there is not site in the area which is large enough to accommodate a 2FE primary school, which is located centrally to all four schools.


A.
Closing the four schools and opening one new 2FE primary school is the only option which could potentially address surplus places in all community and voluntary controlled primary schools in the Weaste, Seedley and Langworthy area.


B.
The funding is not available to build more than one 2FE primary school in the area, e.g. the cost of 2 x 1FE primary schools is approximately £5M more.

APPENDIX C


QUESTION FROM MR. AND MRS. CARR, 58 DERBY ROAD


Regarding the CPO to properties on Derby Road.  How far do you go in giving the occupants of the house under CPO, a like for like property?


RESPONSE TO MR. AND MRS. CARR

If acquiring residential properties, the Council would seek approval to acquire by agreement on a deemed CPO basis (i.e. to include the various elements of statutory compensation that would be payable to a potential claimant under a compulsory purchase situation).


In addition to market value for their property this would include a home loss payment amounting to 10% of the market value of the property (subject to a minimum payment of £3,800) and disturbance compensation to recover out of pocket expenses incurred in relocating.


The Council would be responsible for the claimant’s surveyor’s fees in negotiating the market value of their property.


The Council would be responsible for the claimant’s legal fees in conveying title once terms have been agreed.  Whilst the onus is on the claimant to identify and agree terms to purchase a replacement property, it would be reasonable to employ the services of a surveyor to assist in this process and professional fees incurred in acquiring a replacement property for owner-occupation could also be recovered as part of an agreed disturbance claim.


The Council’s Private Sector Housing Assistance Policy provides a mechanism for relocation assistance, in the form of an equity loan, to be made available to assist homeowners to purchase a replacement property in certain circumstances.
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